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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the F. & G. P. Committee held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 21st May 2013.   
Present            
                                      Mr. R. Piper                     Vice Chairman



  Mr B. Lamb                  Chairman of Council
                 

  Mr M. Benson



  Mrs H. Boot-Handford



  Mr A. Sadleir
1006. Apologies.

Apologies were received from Reverend N. Law and Mr R. Leithall due to holidays.
1007. Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman.
(1) Mr Benson asked where the grit bin situated at the top of Marythorne Road had gone. The Clerk 
      explained that the workman had emptied it and removed it to the workshop to repair the lid. It was 
      removed because there was a large piece of metal sticking up from the broken hinge.

(2) The Clerk informed committee that about 10 days ago there was an accident at Bere Alston Allotments. 

There was a car parked below the entrance, a car was exiting the allotments and he was hit by a 

Tesco van. An allotment holder has asked for warning signs. Discussions took place, this to be 

referred to Open Spaces.
(3) The Clerk reported the theft of toilet rolls from both public toilets in Bere Alston, discussions took place 

regarding some form of locking toilet roll holder. Mr Benson felt we should investigate the cost.

(4) The Clerk has received two complaints about the litter bin at the Recreation Field Bere Alston not being 

emptied and bags of dog faeces all over the place. Mrs Boot-Handford stated there were two black 
sacks by the bin, the Clerk was told by the workman that someone was dumping sacks of dog faeces 
by the bin regularly. Mr Benson asked that these bags be investigated for contents.
1008.  Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd April and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
   Matters Arising
 Minute 936(4) The steps at Pilgrim Drive from Fore Street Mrs Boot-Handford stated there was a lot of 

rubbish on them, and perhaps Council would consider putting money aside from the carried forward


amount to pay for them to be kept clean. Mr Benson has spoken with Helen Dobby and they should 

be cleaned regularly, Mr Benson to investigate.
Minute 960(962[1]) Mr Lamb asked when the step is to be moved at Bere Ferrers War Memorial, the Clerk 

stated the work will be undertaken either Thursday or Friday of this week. Mr Lamb asked if the


person undertaking the work could liaise with him.

Minute 960(933) Mr Lamb asked if the Clerk had received a reply from PAL’s regarding the complaint 

about the surgery. The Clerk has received no reply but the address she was given was Newton Abbott, 

on picking up a leaflet today there is a Plymouth address. Clerk to investigate.

Minute 963 Toilet Cleaning Schedule. Mrs Boot-Handford has re done the schedule a copy of which is 

bound with and forms part of these minutes. The only change is that the six monthly deep clean will be 

undertaken by the workman and not the toilet cleaner.
Minute 964 Cemetery store clean out, the workman has cleaned out a considerable amount but the complete 

job will be undertaken in the Autumn and Winter time. Discussions were then held regards the 

disposing of the three compost bins. The Clerk stated there had been no takers from the free offer to 

Allotment holders.
Minute 967 Sign writing of Bere Alston Parish Council on the new notice board at Weir Quay. Clerk will 

contact the sign writer.

1009. Accounts for payment.
The Clerk presented the accounts for May in the sum of £4,369.30 Mr Lamb proposed payment, seconded by Mr. Benson.
1010. Financial Statements
The Clerk presented the financial statements for May including all committee accounts. After discussions Mr Benson proposed acceptance of the financial statements, seconded by Mr Sadleir.
1011. Terms of Reference.           
 
The terms of reference for Finance & General Purposes were agreed by those present.
1012. Matters referred from Full Council Minute wording to be changed in Financial Regulations re using 

          local contractors. Minute 965 F. & G. P. to set a budget for the hire of other premises including the 

          Parish Hall
(a) The Clerk read the following email from Lesley Smith of DALC. “The first duty of the Parish Council is to ensure good value for public money – i.e. a good quality job, done at a reasonable cost (which may of course not be the lowest cost). One of the things the Council can take into account when using a contractor is a good reputation for quality and reliability – and they might want to see previous work done by the contractor to judge that.
All things being equal, the Council might also want to support local contractors because putting money into local employment and supporting local firms has to be an added benefit to the local economy, never mind the environment. However, as you say, defining local can be a problem as can giving the appearance of nepotism or reducing the choice of contractors so much that the Council does not receive value for money. Contractors will know they are not up against full opposition and that will inevitably affect the price quoted.

I would say that the Council should firstly aim for value for public money (as above), and then, if they wish, mention that they fully support receiving quotes or tenders from local contractors. That is encouraging without making any promises, or creating difficult definitions”.

It was agreed not to alter the Financial Regulations but to consider the content of this email when going out to tender.

(b)  To set a budget for hiring premises for Council meetings. It was agreed that £100 be taken from the £858 unallocated amount and added to the financial sheet as Hire of Premises for council meetings.
1013. Mrs Boot-Handford gave a review on the Beregen Lease Agreement.

(a)  With reference to Council giving financial help to Beregen in the Appendix to the main lease, it states that Council agrees to give15% of any maintenance of the Parish Hall.
The Clerk and the Chairman of Council met with Beregen yesterday (Monday 20th May) and there were discussions regarding the fire door exit doors to the play park side of the hall which are chained shut, these are not in a good state of repair and are letting out a lot of heat. Mr Benson proposed costings be sought for either repair or a new set of fire doors.
(b)   In the Appendix it states that Beregen are to contribute a percentage of the insurance cost to Council 
for insuring the parish hall, this amounts to a total of £1,600 for the last two years. There was also an amount owed for extra rental of the temporary office site at Melrose. It was proposed by Mrs. Boot-Handford that Council will offset this amount against any water and heating cost used in the council offices, as a discretionary one off payment in this specific instance, seconded by Mr. Sadleir.
(c) Discussions also took place about the drains, ironwork and sewage pipes.

1014. Property inspection all Councillors to visit and inspect the necessary areas.

Bere Alston Public Toilets.


Mr. Lamb reported that the gutter above the disabled toilet is blocked and causing a green stain down 


the wall. 

The wooden gate to the left hand-side of the gent’s toilet still has a gap which anyone can get through 


To the rear of the toilets, the Clerk explained that access can also be gained from the play park side.

The passage way at the park side of the parish hall needs cleaning up and there are a couple of bushes 


need trimming back.

The fronts of the Wallgates need a good clean.


Bus shelter Station Road Bere Alston.


The Clerk reported that the bus shelter has a lot of green algae on it and needs a good clean.


Flagpole.


Discussions were held regards the problems with the flagpole and its use. Can we get something to 


secure the rope at a suitable level to stop vandalism, Clerk to investigate. 

Garden in the Bere Alston Car Park.
The Clerk read a letter from Alison Webster who lives in the house adjoining the garden area. 
“Further to our conversation regarding the Bere Alston Parish Hall car park I am writing to ask

if any measures can be taken to deter people (mostly children) from entering my property from the 

car park. Unfortunately the land adjacent to my fence has become a de facto path which is then used 

by the children to access my garden, damaging my fence in the process. In addition rubbish collects 

here and the location has become very unsightly. Regrettably I am currently not in a position  

to erect a wooden fence line, which would I suspect be the ideal solution. Would it be possible to 

plant any shrubs or bushes, preferably of a spiky nature, to discourage the use of this area?

Clerk to speak to the workman.

1015. Projects for consideration for the future.
(a) Mr. Lamb informed committee that he attended a meeting with the builder and the workman to obtain some approximate costings for the roofing in of the enclosure at the Cemetery compound, also the continuation of the electrics into this area plus widen the entrance door. The work would be in the region of approximately £2,500.
1016.  Correspondence

1. Tavistock Area Support Services (TASS)
“Tass continues to support people living out in the Parishes surrounding Tavistock. We now need help from Parishes as we aim to support those who use Bariatric equipment by purchasing a new or second hand vehicle with this specialised lift allowing access for all and avoiding people becoming prisoners in their own community and home!
The cost of such a vehicle is £38,500, Tass has raised over the last month £7,500. Of course if you do help us it would give your Parish recognition by advertising on the vehicle, highlighting the support given”.

Mrs. Boot-Handford asked that Tass be sent a cheque for £50 donation from her ex chairman’s account.

2. Zurich Insurance

“The additional annual premium to cover the new mower and trailer while in our possession 
would be £47.89p inclusive of tax”. Refer to Open Spaces.
3. Aaron Kirby Cycle track Bere Alston Recreation Field.
“I am writing to you from a youth’s perspective I would like to offer my help regards the bike track. I was hoping to re-make it so it is rideable for both small children and people who would like a challenge. I will get opinions of youth groups and older users before putting a plan forward. My aim in all this is to get people around my age to start using the facilities again. Because at the moment it is not being used very much”.
4. B.A.U.F.C. Mr. Westlake.
Because of a problem brought to Council’s attention by a parishioner a letter was sent to Mr. Westlake asking if the football club would ensure the caps are put in place when the goal posts are removed for the end of the season. Mr. Westlake’s reply “I will try and get some more ASAP as this is the third time they have been stolen”.                                                                                  
5. W.D.B.C. News Releases. 
“Mayors charity gets a cheque. The charity CHICKS which provides respite breaks for disadvantaged children has been given a cheque for £483 by the Borough Council Mayor, Cllr Robin Musgrave. CHICKS, which is based at Brentor, was selected by Cllr Musgrave as his chosen charity during his year of office as the Mayor of West Devon Borough Council. The money was raised by councillors, council staff and members of the public at a variety of events including the Mayors Civic Service in October and during World Environment Day in June last year.
6. Mrs. Birchall Bere Alston Primary School.
“I received a letter from one of my 6 year old pupils, regarding the dog mess in the village. I 
am writing to the council to request their permission to put up, in various appropriate places, 
the posters that the children have designed. I was so impressed that one of the children had 
been concerned enough to want to do something about the situation, and I hope that the 
council will be able to support her in this”.
“Please Mrs. Birchall would it be possible for all the classes to make some posters to put 

around the village to remind people to pick up their dog mess. Because there is a lot in the 

village and it’s not very nice. Would this be OK”.
Mrs. Boot-Handford asked that the £11.22 left in her Chairman’s allowance be put to buying 

something for the class for all their effort.

(7) West Devon Borough Council

The Clerk contacted W.D.B.C. regards the new litter bin at the top of Station Hill Bere Alston not being emptied, the Clerk read the following email from Dilys Lord “Having investigated this with Focsa, it would appear the bin has been overlooked due to a “breakdown” in communications between crews…this has been addressed with crews fully aware of new bin locations”.
(8) The Mayor West Devon Borough Council

“ Dear Hilary My apologies for the belated reply but I was so glad you were able to be there, if somewhat unprepared! I would like to formally convey my thanks to the Parish Council for their support of this event with the various nominations that you made for the awards. Off the record I would comment how very pleased I was with the two deserved awards that have been made to two of the Bere nominations that were submitted. Very best wishes Robin Mayor of West Devon Borough Council.

(9) Marie Curie Cancer Care.

This is to inform you of two exciting events coming up in Devon which I was hoping you could include in your next parish magazine. The Blooming Great Tea Party You Eat The Cake. We Gain The Pounds. The Dartmoor Trek Sunday 13th October 2013. The challenge is a sponsored 13 mile circular walk, beginning in the picturesque village of Widecombe In the moor.
(10) Community Council of Devon 

“We are pleased to invite you to join the ‘new-look’ Community Council of Devon which now incorporates the Devon Association of Community Buildings and Devon Playing Fields Association”.
(11)New Police Inspector for West Devon.

“I am the new Sector Inspector covering West Devon. My official start date was 29th April 
when Torridge and West Devon split as sectors in their own right within North and West 
Devon LPA. Previously, the sector Inspector covered Torridge and West Devon as a District 
and so the service to our partners in particular was not as good as we would have liked. I now 
cover just West Devon and will share my time between Okehampton and Tavistock Police 
Stations with my office and postal address being Okehampton Police Station. I also live in 
Okehampton which means as a resident and local Inspector I have a big vested interest in 
how West Devon is policed. This can only be a good thing for local partnerships as you will 
have me dedicated to support the local policing team and partnerships solely for West Devon. 
I look forward to working with the local partners in the future continuing to make West 
Devon a safe place to be. Regards Inspector Andy Oliver.

   
(12) Tavistock Co-operative Learning Trust.



The Governing Bodies of Bere Alston Primary School, Horrabridge Community Primary 

School, Princetown Community Primary School, Tavistock Community Primary and Nursery 

School and Whitchurch Community Primary School are proposing to change their legal

 category from community to foundation school; and at the same time join an existing 

charitable trust- The Tavistock Co-operative Learning Trust.


13. West Devon Borough Council Alex Rehaag.



“Please find attached the revised allocations policy which has now been accepted by 
members. If planning permission for the proposed development in Bere Alston is granted this 
will be outside of this policy. If the development is agreed it will be built to meet the local 

need of Bere Ferrers Parish (as per the housing needs survey) and therefore it will have a 

section 106 agreement attached to it. The 106 agreement allows us to allocate the properties 

to those in Bands A-E to people with local connection. The reason for this is because it is 

being considered under policy H37. This states that properties built on an exception site can 

only be developed to meet local need.”

14. For Information.


DALC Training and Events Update. Chairmanship short course.



D.C.C. Community news roundup.



DALC Locality support for Neighbourhood Planning. Rising to the Challenge – making 

localism a reality.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.50pm
Signed this 28th May 2013.
Chairman………………...
